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Agenda 
Agenda for 2025 All Saints’ Anglican Cathedral 

Annual General Meeting 
February 16, 2024 

 
1. Call to order and opening prayer 
 
2. Signing of Canonical Declaration 
 
3. Appointment of Secretary 
 
4. Acceptance of the Agenda 
 
5. Acceptance of the Minutes of Annual General Meeting of 2024 
 
6. Election of Vestry members 
 
7. Election of Lay Members of Synod 
 
8.  Rector’s Report and Diocesan Strategic Plan Update 
 
9. Acceptance of the Ministry Reports 
 
10. Financial Report and Presentation of 2025 Budget 
 
11. Appointment of 2025 Accounts Examiner 
 
12. Closing Prayer 
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Minutes from 2024 Annual General Meeting 
All Saints Anglican Cathedral  

Annual General Meeting (AGM)  
Sunday, February 25, 2024  

  
1. Call to Order 

 
The meeting was called to order at 12:12pm by The Very Reverend Alexandra Meek, 
Dean, All Saints Anglican Cathedral. Digital copies of the 45-page AGM meeting 
package were circulated a week in advance of the meeting with some printed copies 
available. The Renovation Report was provided at the meeting itself as well as being 
supplied by email one day in advance of the meeting. 

 
Opening Prayer led by the Very Reverend Alexandra Meek.   
 
2. Signing of the Canonical Declaration  
 
The Canonical Declaration was read aloud by the Dean on behalf of all present. An AGM 
sign-in register was circulated with forty-six (46) eligible parishioners attaching their 
signatures to it.   
  
3. Appointment of the Secretary for the Meeting  
 
MOTION  
Moved by Dean Alexandra Meek that RJ Chambers, Administrative Assistant, be 
appointed as secretary for the meeting. Seconded by Robert Shannon. Passed.  
  
4. Approval of the 2024 AGM Agenda  
 
MOTION  
Moved by Dean Alexandra Meek that the 2024 AGM meeting agenda be approved as 
amended. Seconded by Barbara Burrows. Passed.  
  
5. Approval of Minutes from 2023 AGM  
 
MOTION  
Moved by Gerry Falk that the AGM meeting minutes held February 19, 2023 be 
approved as presented. Seconded by Mary-Lou Cleveland. Passed.  
  
6. Appointment of Wardens and Vestry Members  
 
The Dean thanked vestry and corporation for their work over the last year. Specific thanks 
to David Barnum, Caroline Howarth, and Ebenezer Oladokun and Vanessa Johnson 
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wardens. Caroline, Vanessa, and David will also be stepping down as wardens at this 
time. 
 
APPOINTMENT 
Ebenezer Oladokun has been appointed as Rector’s Warden by the Dean. 
 
The Dean nominated Margaret Sisley as People’s Warden. No additional nominees were 
received.  
 
MOTION  
Moved Margaret Sisley become the People’s Warden. No additional nominations. 
Passed.   
 
Dean Alex thanked Jay Adams, Grant Harrison, Gerry Falk, Jackie Haugland, Julia 
Nelson, Louella Janzen-Pick, Jeremy Rossiter, Margaret Sisley, and David Nahirney for 
their work on Vestry over the last year.  
  
Those nominated to serve on Vestry for 2024 are:  

• Jay Adams 

• Barbara Burrows 

• Caroline Howarth 

• Jacquie Haugland  
• Jeremy Rossiter  
• Julia Nelson  
• Louella Janzen-Pick  
• David Barnum 

• Grant Harrison 

• David Nahirney, Treasurer  
  
MOTION  
Dean Alexandra Meek moved that the above named nominees be elected on Vestry for 
2024. Seconded by Robert Shannon. Passed.   
  
7. Election of Lay Members of Synod  
 
We are asking members to vote for two members of Synod. The votes will be tabulated 
following the meeting and an announcement made shortly. Synod will happen October 
18-19, 2024.  
 
The two who receive the most votes will be the two Synod delegates and those receiving 
the third and fourth most votes will be named as alternates. 
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RESULTS OF VOTE 
The Synod Delegates will be Caroline Howarth and Julia Nelson. The Synod alternates 
are Jay Adams and Louella Janzen-Pick. 
  
8. Rector’s Report 

 
The Dean expressed her thanks for all of those who served in their ministry areas with joy 
and care. The Dean thanked RJ as administrator, Rev. Ruth for her faithful service as Vicar, 
and Jeremy Spurgeon as music director.  
 
This year included a lot of transition and was a difficult year in many ways but thank you 
to all who continue to faithfully attend and serve the Cathedral – even in the midst of 
difficult times. 

 
9. Acceptance of Ministry Reports  
 
The Dean referenced the below Ministry Reports, included in the AGM meeting package, 
and invited individuals to speak to their reports.  
 
Robert Shannon spoke to the Renovations Report (distributed separately from the full 
package) and showed drawings of the Cathedral as it stands today as well as what the 
proposed renovation will look like complete. The plan has gone through multiple 
iterations but we have settled on the plan we have now. This would remove the rail and 
the short dividing wall and would move the chancel level further into the Nave. This will 
allow room for an accessibility ramp to be able to access the chancel. The chancel will be 
more square and will make the full Nave feel like a more connected space and would 
allow for other setups for worship – including circular forms of worship (sitting in a circle) 
or having chairs set up much more closely to the front. There will be rails added at the 
side for those who wish to kneel for communion. The altar will be moveable. There is still 
consideration going on about how to approach a riser system for choirs. This plan will 
also allow for storage of the grand piano when not in use. Some pews will need to be 
removed to create additional accessible seating. Some widening of the doors around the 
chancel may need to happen. The platform below the Reredos might be removed with 
risers added but those specifics are still being determined. 

• Questions: 
o What will happen to the lectern and pulpit? They are not in the new plan. No 

final decisions have been made. The lectern (eagle) could move to the 
chapel upstairs. Regarding the pulpit, we could use portions of it in the new 
construction as this would remove the steps to the pulpit.  

o How many front pews will be removed? We have to take out at least two – 
possibly three – from the front of the Nave. It appears that it would require 
the removal of the modesty rail and the front two pews. 
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o What discussion has there been regarding lighting? We are asking for a 
proposal from a lighting company in Edmonton. We want to ensure that the 
front section is highlighted well. We have not yet received a proposal but 
would likely be LED lighting. 

o The North side stained glass does not show well either. This requested 
proposal would also hopefully help to address this issue. 

o How much will this project cost and how are we planning to pay for it? We 
are still waiting on two quotes. Goal is to pay for this project with the Peggy 
Anne Field Fund (as discussed at last year’s AGM). 

Dean Alex thanked Robert and the Committee for all of the work they have done on this 
project. We have also received a quote to replace all of the upper windows on the North 
side at the cost of $63,000.00. Permaseal has offered a grant of $7,500.00 to help with 
this project if it materializes. 
 
Caroline Howarth spoke to the warden’s report. She thanked David Barnum for 
preparing the warden’s report and expressed her thanks to Rev. Alex for all of her 
support over the last year. 
 
Jeremy Spurgeon was wished a happy birthday and he thanked all those gathered for 
their kind wishes. 
 
There were no additional questions regarding the ministry reports. 
 
Reports contained in the AGM packet: 

Rector 
Vicar 
Other Ministry Areas:  

Administrator 
Wardens  
Altar Guild  
Breakfast Ministry 

Hospitality  
Lay Evangelist / ICPM 

Manna Market  
Music Director 

Patchwork Saints 

Senior’s Outreach  
Servers’ Guild  
Sidespeople 

Syrian Refugee Family  
Vision 2020 
Peggy Anne Field Memorial Campaign 
Renovations 
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MOTION  
Moved by Gerry Falk that the Ministry Reports be accepted as presented. Seconded by 
Dottie Cocker. Passed.  
  
10. Financial Report and Presentation of 2024 Budget  
 
The complete set of financial statements are attached to these minutes. The statements 
were distributed to the congregation in advance of the meeting. Treasurer, David 
Nahirney, began by presenting the Annual Income and Expense Statement from January 
1 to December 31, 2023.  
  
Income  
Envelope giving was down as was open plate giving. Memorial gifts were for the Brian 
Burrows Memorial Fund. Rental bookings are increasing post Covid. We received an 
insurance payout for some issues that occurred in 2022. And we also received some 
grant funds.  
 
Total income was about $338,000.00 which was above our budgeted income. 
Expenses  
Repairs and maintenance were down a bit from last year. Window projects were more 
than anticipated as installation was not factored in. Utilities was close to budgeted. 
Insurance continues to increase year over year. Insurance has more than doubled over 
the last five years. Property costs were around $140,000.00 – right around where we 
budgeted. Apportionment is what we pay to the Diocese. Outreach expenses have 
increased but this is a great thing in our community. Breakfast was below budgeted so 
overall outreach ended up a bit under budget. Personnel expenses were lower than 
anticipated as the Vicar was away for part of the year and the Administrative Assistant 
role was vacant for a period of time. The transfer to restricted funds is not actually an 
expense but a transfer into the protected fund (Brian Burrows Memorial Fund). 
Administrative costs are right around budget when you factor in the transfer of the Brian 
Burrows Fund money. 
 
Total expenses were around $508,000.00. 
 
At the end of the year, we ended with a deficit of over $170,000.00 

  
2023 Budget Shortfall  
The shortfall from 2023 was covered by Endowment Income and Endowment Capital 
funds (the Mays Memorial Fund). 
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MOTION   
Moved by David Nahirney that the income and expense statement and budget report for 
2023 be approved as published in the annual general meeting materials. Seconded by 
Jackie Haughland. Passed.  
  
Restricted Funds Report  
Major endowments are managed by Scotia McLeod. In addition to those, we have 
restricted funds housed in our regular banking account. Most funds are kept in 
accessible funds so funds can be moved in and out as needed.   
 
The Peggy Anne Memorial Fund covered the expenses of the new boilers. There was 
another donation from her estate so that fund currently is sitting at around $92,000.00. 
The MacDonald Memorial Fund covered some of the hospitality expenses. The Brian 
Burrows Memorial Fund was used to pay musicians on Easter Sunday. The parking fund 
was bailed out by vestry during the year. 
  
Restricted Funds Reconciliation  
As evidenced in the distributed report, these funds have been of enormous benefit. Even 
with pulling money out of these funds the last couple of years, there are still at a similar 
funding level as they were in 2018. 
  
Individual Funds Income and Expense Statement January 1 to December 31, 2023  
This report provides an explanation of the Individual Funds and their restricted uses.  

• Questions regarding financial statements: 
o With latest amount being taken from endowments, how long can the funds 

withstand the deficits? Approximately 8-10 years if the levels remain the 
same. 

MOTION   
It was moved by David Nahirney that the Restricted Funds Reconciliation and the 
Endowment Funds Reconciliation as at December 31, 2023 be approved as published 
(with corrections supplied at meeting) in the annual general meeting materials. 
Seconded by Gerry Falk. Passed.  

  
2024 Budget  
Income  
Based on our recent track record and expected pre-authorized giving, we have budgeted 
approximately the same as last year. We expect church and hall rentals to be a bit higher 
than last year with the continued recovery of Covid closures from music groups. Total 
budgeted income is around $302,000.00. 
  
Expenses  
We have a security upgrade happening that will cost about $27,000.00 most of which will 
be covered by grant funding. Insurance will increase – that amount we know already. 
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Property overall is a bit higher than last year. Apportionment has also increase a bit. 
Payroll numbers are likely to fluctuate as administrative amount will drop from March 
onward and our Vicar is still on loan elsewhere. With the new shared ministry with St. 
Luke’s, we also have an expense there. Overall, personnel costs should be lower than last 
year. Ministry and administrative is expected to be lower than last year as well. 

  
Summary  
Total expenses are around $480,000 with income anticipated at around $302,000 
leaving a shortfall of just over $177,000. The plan to cover the 2024 shortfall was 
reviewed by the Treasurer.  
  
MOTION   
Moved by David Nahirney that the 2024 Budget as recommended by Corporation and 
Vestry, and as published in the annual general meeting materials, be approved and 
adopted. Seconded by Gerry Falk. Passed.  
  
MOTION   
Moved by David Nahirney that the shortfall (expenses not covered by income) in the 
2024 budget be covered:   

• First, by applying the 2024 income earned by individual endowment funds where 
the purpose of the fund relates to a budget expense item, to cover those budget 
expense items;  

• Then, if necessary, by applying funds from the capital of the Mays Memorial 
Endowment Fund.  

Where use of the capital of the Endowment Funds to cover 2024 shortfall is not presently 
within the purpose for which the individual fund was created, the purpose of the fund 
shall stand amended to permit the use of the capital to cover the 2024 budget shortfall. 
Seconded by Margaret Sisley. Passed.  
  
11. Appointment of 2024 Accounts Examiner  
 
Treasurer, David Nahirney noted that King & Company had reviewed the books for a few 
years.  
  
MOTION   
David Nahirney moved that King & Company Chartered Accountants be retained to 
conduct a financial review of the parish financial position and accounts for 2023. 
Seconded by Robert Shannon. Passed.  
 
Dean Alex thanked David Nahirney for his diligent work as Treasurer.  
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12. Other Business 
 

David Barnum spoke to some of the issues regarding dropping church attendance in 
recent years. There was discussion about whether we should refer this to the Diocese or 
the National Church directly. 
 
MOTION   
David Barnum moved and then withdrew a motion following discussion.  
 
MOTION   
Dean Alexandra Meek moved that the Vestry begin conversations on the challenges (and 
possible solutions) that All Saints’ Cathedral has experienced from Covid-19 and begin 
conversation to develop a motion for our Diocesan Synod to request a broader study on 
the effects of Covid-19 on the Anglican Church as a whole. Seconded by Caroline 
Howarth. Passed.  
 
Mary-Lou Cleveland spoke to the issues facing the community of downtown Edmonton 
and working towards actually doing something as a parish to address the unhoused 
issue of Edmonton. Mary-Lou proposed starting a letter-writing campaign to our MLAs 
and city councillors to request the different levels of government to begin taking real 
action about this issue – outside of just continual displacement of those unhoused. 
Additionally, we could schedule some prayer vigils to pray about this issue around the 
city. Mary-Lou is open to receiving your ideas about these issues as well and we can 
continue these discussions going forward. 

 
13. Closing Prayer was led by led by the Very Reverend Alexandra Meek.  
 
The Grace was said together as a closing prayer. 
 
MOTION  
Moved by Rob Reynolds and seconded by Dean Alexandra Meek that the meeting 
adjourn. Passed. Meeting was adjoined at 1:49pm. 
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Ministry Reports for 2024 
 

Rector Report 
As I reflect back on 2024, I think it is fair to say that this was a year of change and transition. 
Through all of it, I can see God’s care, faithfully guiding us into a new stage of life. In many 
ways it felt that a spiritual change was embodied through the physical change to help us 
understand the new life that was coming to All Saints’. We began the year with the 
formation of the Renovation Committee who, with Ackard Contracting, worked to renovate 
our chancel and to create a space that is more open, welcome, and accessible. The result is 
the beautiful renewal of our Cathedral building that will serve both our congregation and 
the community for years to come. As we prepared for these renovations, we sadly marked 
the passing of many faithful and beloved members of All Saints’. 2024 was a difficult year as 
we grieved the loss of Keith Driver, Helen Lees, Alison Scott-Prelorentzos, Barb Prinsen, 
Joanne Dunn, Gordon Freeman, Pam Allan, Joanne Shaw, and Peter Heritage. The change 
to our community and congregation was deeply felt. And, as we entrusted these souls to 
God, I felt reminded of God’s faithfulness to this community over these past decades and 
felt encouraged to trust God into our future as well. 
 
And so, we boldly moved worship into the church hall for the summer and enjoyed being 
able to hear all the elements of the service and to be gathered in a more cozy way in 
worship and prayer. We moved back into the church in September and celebrated the 
completed renovations with a joyful Evensong service and reception.   
 
Through all of these changes, we continued to serve our community through outreach 
ministries with Breakfasts, Manna Market, and Boyle Street Belonging Centres. We shared in 
ministry with St. Luke’s, combining Holy Week services, and celebrating National Indigenous 
People’s Day of Prayer together, combining Bible Study, and celebrating St. Andrew’s Day 
with Highland Dancing. We walked in inter-faith conversations through the River Valley and 
developed new friendships. 
 
2024 was also a year where we said goodbye to our beloved Vicar, the Rev. Ruth Sesink 
Bott. Rev. Ruth assisted with the diocesan need for interim ministry on several occasions in 
2023 and 2024, all the while maintaining a strong pastoral presence and connection at the 
Cathedral. In December, she made the decision to prioritize the completion of her thesis 
work and officially took her leave from the Cathedral. Ruth will begin work with a new 
congregation later in 2025, and we pray for her and Dawson during this time of transition. I 
want to express my deep thanks for Ruth’s faithful ministry with All Saints’ since the summer 
of 2020. Ruth’s ministry was a gift to me personally as I know it was to the congregation as a 
whole.   
 
With our continued deficit, we will not replace the role of vicar in the future but will continue 
to work in shared ministry with St. Luke’s, employing the Rev. Nick Trussell as assisting priest 
(0.2 FTE) as we move more fully into shared ministry with that congregation.  



Page 13 
 

 
I would like to take the opportunity to thank the Rev. John Gee who serves as Deacon of the 
Cathedral, faithfully serving each week and for his willingness to preach and to take services 
when I have been away. I would like to thank RJ Chambers, who has been a most wonderful 
Administrative Assistant for All Saints’ throughout the year. RJ provides a stable, welcoming, 
and incredibly organized level of life to our office and ministry, as all who have interacted 
with him can attest. I also want to offer my continued thanks and appreciation to Jeremy 
Spurgeon who serves this congregation with faithfulness and grace, as he carefully 
considers each service as our beloved Music Director.   
 
Finally, I want to acknowledge all of the ministry that happens behind the scenes and to 
recognize the many hours of work that goes into these various forms of service: Hospitality, 
Altar Guild, Server’s Guild, Choir, 2020 Vision Committee, Vestry, Corporation and 
Treasurer, Sidespeople, Scripture Readers, Pray-ers, Chalice Bearers, Manna Market 
Volunteers, Breakfast volunteers, Livestreaming, and Closed Captioning volunteers. There is 
so much that happens to make this church a living blessing, and so many hands that 
contribute to the work. Thank you. 
 
This year was change after change after change. Normally, that would be a point of great 
strain for a community and yet, through the grace of God, this congregation weathered 
these changes with kindness and patience, and, I would even say, joy. Thank you. For caring 
for each other, for being open to change, and for waiting with me in expectation for what 
God is up to in our midst. Despite all we encountered this year, I continually felt the support 
of this congregation for my ministry and more importantly the support you provided one 
another. All Saints’ is truly an incredible community and I thank God for allowing me to walk 
with you during this time.   
 
Respectfully submitted, 
The Very Reverend Alexandra Meek 
 

Administrator Report 
As I started working at All Saints’ in November of 2023, the end of 2024 marked the first full 
calendar year of my employment at the Cathedral. It has been a great joy for me to serve the 
Cathedral over the past twelve months and get to know so many of you. I look forward to 
many more years to come!  
 
Over the last twelve months, there have been some minor tweaks to the volunteer 
scheduling. Most volunteer areas are now scheduled by the Office and included on a 
master calendar. This helps the Office ensure that we are not creating impossible overlaps 
for parishioners and centralizes the communication of the full schedule to most of those 
involved in various ministries. 
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Last year, we had done some work on building a new website. In the first few months of 
2024, we continued to add content to the website and were able to capture many of the 
historical feature of the building and fixtures and highlight those items online. One of the 
tools of the new site was a built-in email newsletter function that we were not initially 
utilizing. As of the new liturgical year (December of 2024), we moved over to using the 
newsletter tools. This serves a dual purpose of us utilizing a tool we already have access to 
(and eliminating the external newsletter subscription we had before) as well as helps to 
ensure the website is seeing regular updates. One issue with the newsletter is that 
sometimes Shaw email accounts mark it as spam. If you are a Shaw user and have not been 
receiving the newsletter over the last number of weeks, please check your spam folder and 
mark our newsletter as safe. 
 
With the recent renovations to the Cathedral and the changing venue landscape in the city, 
we also are seeing an increase in rental bookings. This brings much needed revenue to the 
Cathedral while also creating a strong link between our parish community and the music 
and arts community. As more groups experience the newly renovated Cathedral space, I 
anticipate our rentals will continue to grow. 
 
In other projects over the last year, we were able to sort through and catalogue the many 
boxes of archival information stored in the Dean’s office. Most of those items have been sent 
to the Provincial Archives of Alberta for safe storage. This allows the wider community to be 
able to access these important historical items for many years to come. We were also able to 
inter the three urns that had long been waiting in the Dean’s office and provide them the 
final resting place each of those individuals deserved. We also were able to re-organize 
some of the storage spaces on the main floor and move some of the heavier seasonal 
decorations to the main floor to avoid having to haul them up and down the Narthex stairs 
every year. 
 
Looking forward to the next few months, I will be working to bring more attention to the 
beautiful venue we have available for rental. I will also be re-organizing a couple of other 
(currently) unloved spaces and making them more useable and accessible.  
 
Lastly, I want to thank Rev. Alex, Rev. Ruth, Jeremy, and the many wonderful All Saints’ 
parishioners for many lovely conversations and support. You all make it a joy to serve the 
Cathedral in this administrative role. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
RJ Chambers 
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Wardens Report 
2024 has been another busy and active year at All Saints' including the worship of God, 
caring for our neighbours, and being stewards of this beautiful building. 
 
Our worship has encompassed our regular weekly services, special services for Christmas 
and Easter, weddings, funerals, and special Diocesan events (for example, ordinations and 
the opening of Diocesan Synod).   
 
Some have deepened their understanding of their faith by participating in programs such as 
the Revive study. 
 
We have shown Christian love and care for our neighbours by continuing with Manna 
Market and Thursday breakfasts, as well as collecting warm winter clothing for those in 
need, providing lunch at ICPM, and collecting donations for Edmonton's Food Bank. In the 
early part of 2024, we partnered with Boyle Street Community Services to open our hall as a 
welcome/warming centre during the coldest months. Boyle Street, unfortunately, did not 
receive the funding to continue with that this winter. We also provided space for Jasper 
Social Services to assist temporary foreign workers who needed help with their visa changes 
following the devastating fires in Jasper last summer. 
 
2024 saw the completion of the security upgrades to the building with the installation of fob 
readers on the exterior doors and Abloy locks on the interior doors. Also completed were 
the renovations to our beautiful chancel space, including the installation of an accessibility 
ramp. The return to worship in the church was joyously celebrated at a dedication ceremony 
during choral evensong featuring the bishop, organ, and a 30-voice choir. The acoustics of 
the space were further celebrated at an organ concert presented by Jeremy Spurgeon. 
 
This year we expect to see the installation of an upgraded audio-visual system that will 
improve the quality, reliability, and ease of operation of the sound system in the church and 
hall, and also improve the facilities for livestreaming our services. We thank Kris Mitchell for 
his expert assistance in obtaining a quote that meets our needs but does not exceed them! 
 
Future plans include replacing the single glazed windows in the north wall of the nave with 
more energy efficient units, as was done in the chapel, and improvements to the lighting in 
the renovated chancel space. These will be done as funding permits.   
 
In the spring there was a parish meeting with consultant Anna Bubel to assess our strengths 
and weaknesses as part of the preparation of the Diocese's strategic plan. Our comments 
were combined with those from other parishes in a report that was discussed at the 
Diocesan Synod.  
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At the end of November, we marked with a cake and gifts, the end of Rev. Ruth's valued 
service as our Vicar. We hope to see her occasionally this year in her new role as our 
Honorary Assistant, and wish her well in her future endeavours. 
 
For the past few months, we have been sharing some ministries with St. Luke's parish. Rev. 
Nick Trussell has helped to take some of the heavy load of being both our Rector and the 
Diocesan Dean off Dean Alex's shoulders and the two parishes have been able to have 
more special services and events by working together. Vestry has voted to continue this 
sharing arrangement and to seek more ways to deepen the connection between our two 
parishes. We see this type of cooperation between parishes as being a model for others in 
the diocese that are struggling with fewer members and less money. 
 
It is a privilege to be a warden to such a caring, and committed congregation, and I thank 
you for the opportunity. 
 
Respectfully Submitted 
On behalf of myself, Margaret Sisley (People’s Warden)  
and Ebenezer Oladokun (Rector’s Warden) 
 

Altar Guild Report 
 “Serve God faithfully with all your heart; consider what great things God has done for you.”  
1 Samuel 12:24  
 
Guild Leader: Brenda Voyce  
Treasurer: Mabel Fuyana 
Flower Convener: Julia Nelson  
Linen Convener: Brenda Voyce  
Team Leaders: Barbara Burrows, Carol Hawrish, Julia Nelson, and Brenda Voyce.  
Flower Arrangers: Margaret Asiedu-Ampem, Mary-Lou Cleveland, Gerry Falk, Anne 
Macdonald, Kirsten Moore, and Julia Nelson.  
 
Membership: The dedicated members serving in this ministry over the past year were: 
Margaret Asiedu-Ampem, Betty Benson, Barbara Burrows, Mary-Lou Cleveland, Douglas 
Cowan, Gerry Falk, Mabel Fuyana, Carol Hawrish, Anne Macdonald, Kirsten Moore, Julia 
Nelson, Comfort Oladokun, and Brenda Voyce.  
Spares: Karen Capelazo and Susan Kenneth.  
 
Our duties changed somewhat during the renovations of the sanctuary as we were not 
required to dust and clean the brasses in the cathedral, but we still continued with “business 
as usual” by setting up the services in the hall, including a Celebration of Life service for Pam 
Allan, a long-term congregant and friend of All Saints' Cathedral for many of her 99+ years. 
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Each team is on duty every fourth week. Each Saturday we prepare for the Sunday services. 
Our tasks include cleaning the sacred vessels, polishing the brasses, attending to the 
candles and candlesticks, dusting the sanctuary/chancel, and arranging the flowers. We 
prepare the sanctuary/chancel for all special services including baptisms, weddings, 
funerals, ordinations, and diocesan events. Each Sunday, we set up the altar for each service 
and clean up following the service. We set up and clean up for services of St. Mark-Jieng 
parish, and we set up for the Thursday service of the Cathedral and clean up afterwards. 
Other duties include laundering and ironing the fine linen and purchasing the supplies for 
worship. On the Saturdays before Easter and Christmas, the teams meet together for 
Morning Prayer followed by a “big clean” and a time of fellowship. Members of the Guild, 
with assistance from Fran Armstrong, Sam Asiedu-Ampem, and Robert Shannon, have also 
undertaken the Thanksgiving and Christmas decorating and take-down. A big thank you to 
all. 
 
The flowers in the Cathedral are generously donated by the congregation. The response to 
our Easter and Christmas Flower campaigns is much appreciated. Additionally, members of 
the congregation are encouraged to request flowers and provide messages of 
remembrance and/or thanksgiving to be included in the service bulletins. To request 
flowers, enter the appropriate details on the Flower Calendar located on the wall in the 
narthex and place your donation, marked “All Saints’ Cathedral Altar Guild”, on the 
collection plate. Tax receipts will be issued for all donations. When there are no flower 
requests, altar flowers are dedicated to the “Glory of God.” Full flower orders are $100, but 
any donation is appreciated. 
 
We appreciate the support, commitment, and friendship of each member of the Guild, and 
we thank them all for their faithful service.  
 
Altar Guild membership is a very worthwhile and satisfying ministry. I urge you to consider 
joining us in this ministry. Ideally, we would like to have four members per team, but we are 
presently short three people just to maintain the four teams. Many of our members are now 
less agile, so there is an urgent need of new members. New members are not only welcome, 
but requested at this time. Please talk to Brenda Voyce (780-487-3210) for more information. 
 
We thank the clergy and RJ for their support and encouragement throughout the year and 
look forward to the year ahead. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Brenda Voyce  
 
Note: The Altar Guild financial report may be found on the following page. 
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Breakfast Ministry Report  
Having begun on Fridays in 2007, the Breakfast Ministry continues to take place on 
Thursday mornings between October and March each year, thanks to the volunteers who 
cook for and serve food to our neighbours who come in for a nutritious start to their day. 
Special thanks to Rev. Alex and Rev. Nick who are always there to help and to visit with our 
guests. 
 
Our volunteers have a passion for 8:00 mornings and especially for this outreach to the 
downtown community, which includes low-income seniors, adults with disabilities, and folks 
who face housing insecurity. We serve a sit-down table service breakfast for everyone, from 
9:00 to 10:00. The menu includes coffee, juice, a muffin, two boiled eggs, two or three slices 
of ham, one or two pieces of fruit, a bowl of oatmeal, and smiles and conversation galore. If 
anyone prefers not to stay to eat their breakfast, we package their meal for them to take 
away.   
 
Besides providing breakfast, we also have a table full of winter clothing and toiletries, with 
many other items available if needed.   
 
We are grateful for the funding from the Cathedral and from many parishioners for the food 
and for clothing, toiletries, and supplies. 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
Barbara Burrows  
 

Hospitality Report  
2024 saw a great need for hospitality as we grieved the passing of many in our community 
and as we supported celebrations like the renewal of the Cathedral, Lessons and Carols, 
and Synod. The Hospitality team continues to organize receptions that take place in the hall 
with grace and patience and their ministry is much appreciated. Specific thanks to Margaret 
Asiedu-Ampem and Dottie Cocker for their continued leadership in this ministry and many 
thanks to the hospitality team for the many long afternoons and late nights providing 
refreshment for others in times of joy and grief.  
 

Respectfully submitted, 
The Very Reverend Alexandra Meek 
 

Manna Market Report 
Manna Market is a food security project of the Cathedral’s REACH Committee which helps 
provide affordable produce to several people living downtown, many with mobility 
challenges or lack of transportation.  
 
The Market has been operating at the Cathedral since 2018. Each week, we order an 
assortment of six fruits and vegetables from our wholesaler Fatima’s, package them into 
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baskets so that each basket contains the same assortment of produce and sell them for $5 
each. The true cost of each basket, at wholesale prices, usually amounts to between $7 and 
$9, which is subsidized by the REACH funds. This is the best kept grocery secret in town!  
 
During the summer, we can sell up to 45 baskets each week, but that number can also 
decrease due to various circumstances such as time of the month or weather (good or bad) 
so that, in the winter, we go down to about 30-35 baskets. If we have any remaining 
produce, we deliver it to parishioners or to St. Luke’s for their Food Bank program. We also 
supply fruit (usually bananas and oranges) for the Thursday breakfasts and have also 
provided produce for ICPM lunches and Harvest Thanksgiving decorations. 
 
We are grateful for the support and work of the clergy, our faithful volunteers, Fatima’s 
Market our supplier, our customers, and the REACH Fund. 
 
Respectfully submitted,  
Barbara Burrows 

 

Music Director’s Report 
These are exciting times in our magnificent Cathedral! 
 
Since their recent completion, the renovations have brought a renewed enthusiasm for 
music in our new space – which looks fantastic and sounds even better! Music rings out in 
ways that it never has before! 
 
With this new enthusiasm comes new opportunities. Local choirs and other music 
organizations are showing interest in using our facility as a performance venue. This interest 
is creating ongoing opportunities for revenue-generation and attracting audiences to our 
magnificent building. 
 
The renovations are also attracting new organizations to the Cathedral. Previously, some 
organizations were unable to use the Cathedral due to spatial limitations. For example, the 
Edmonton Youth Orchestra is now able to comfortably fit in the newly-expanded chancel 
and will be performing in the Cathedral in the near future. These types of performances 
reinforce the reputation of the Cathedral as an excellent venue for music.  
 
We also had interest from choirs in 2024 to use our space as a performance and recording 
venue, which bolsters our reputation as a place for choral music of the highest caliber. It also 
presents additional revenue-generating opportunities for the Cathedral. 
 
Evensong has continued to grow through 2024 and has become a wonderful opportunity 
for music-making (and music consumption) in the city. Musicians from around the region 
continue to express interest in participating in this special service. The Evensong choir 
consistently has 25+ singers, which allows us to perform larger-scale works. We continue to 
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look for opportunities to increase the size of the congregation at Evensong and generate 
more community interest. 
 
Throughout 2024, the Parish Eucharist was a fixture on the first Sunday of every month. It has 
become a good way to engage with the congregation through music. 
 
I continue to be inspired by all the members of our Cathedral Choir. They are a joy to work 
with. Their enthusiasm to make music fills me with gratitude. I am deeply thankful for their 
contribution and their ongoing commitment to music at the Cathedral. 
 
Finally, I would like to thank Dean Alex for her continued support. I am so grateful for her 
courage to take on the renovations, ensuring that music resides in the Cathedral for years to 
come! 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Jeremy Spurgeon 
 

Patchwork Saints Report 
We have been pleased to welcome another new member this year and have continued to 
enjoy a time of fellowship in addition to the opportunity to quilt. 
 
Over the summer, we assisted St. Faith's Indigenous congregants to help a group of women 
make ribbon skirts. We brought machines and other supplies, and several members 
attended the sessions to provide support and encouragement. 
 
We receive donations of fabric but have to purchase supplies such as thread and 
replacement blades for the rotary cutters. To that end, we are continuing to make items for 
sale. We participated in the Willowby Community League sale in the fall and the Christmas 
craft sale at Good Shepherd Catholic church. 
 
We did need to take three machines in for servicing, but the cost was generously covered 
by one of our instructors. 
 
With the fabric that has been donated, we have made four lap quilts that were donated to 
Capital Care Norwood. We also have several baby blankets ready to donate when St. Paul's 
assembles more layettes. 
 
In addition to quilts to donate, we are continuing work on a sampler quilt called “Simple 
Gifts Bible Blocks“ to learn new techniques. Some members have personal projects that 
they are working on occasionally. Just before Christmas, one of our instructors provided kits 
for a Christmas themed table runner. It has been a fun and easy seasonal project. 
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We gratefully thank the congregation for their continued support. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Kirsten Moore for The Patchwork Saints 
 

Seniors’ Outreach Program Final Report 
ASAC’s seniors’ bingo outreach program has been led by Darlene and Randy Niederhaus, 
with assistance from other volunteers, for two full years.  
 
This year’s program ran weekly on Tuesdays, 1:30 to 3:30pm, from September 12, 2023, 
through February 12, 2024, and then monthly for March, April, and May 2024. The change 
in frequency was due to a significant decrease in the number of bingo players attending on 
a regular basis. An outside group of seniors has attended monthly since May 2023 through 
Operation Friendship Seniors Society (OFSS), and so the monthly schedule was based on 
their availability to attend.   
 
Unfortunately, attendance from The Cathedral Close dropped significantly early in the year 
as many of the regular bingo players now need additional homecare and are no longer able 
to attend bingo. Unfortunately, the attendance from members of The Close never 
recovered. This is a sound reason why attendance dropped but it is disappointing we were 
unable to attract new players. Three parishioners from ASAC continued to attend regularly. 
 
We feel the program may have run its course. If we were not moving to Ontario, we may 
have proposed to continue to run the program monthly as of September 2024. All bingo 
supplies were surrendered to the Cathedral Office. A number of individuals expressed 
some interest in taking over the running of this program but, for different reasons and 
situations, none of these are possible options at the current time.  
 
We are grateful for the opportunity to lead this program and will leave it in your hands to 
determine if it should, or can be, continued. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Darlene and Randy Niederhaus (submitted in May 2024) 
 

Servers’ Guild Report 
I would like to thank all of the members of the All Saints’ Cathedral Servers’ Guild for the 
time and effort they put into this ministry. This year, I would like to welcome Jaxon Lutzer, 
Thomas Usher, and Tara Reid (currently on leave) to our numbers and a big thank you to 
those who have continued to participate in the Servers’ Guild including Ethan McGowan at 
the 8:30am service and Rebecca Moore, Christopher Moore, and Elliot Sharman at the 
10:30am service. I also wish to thank both Susan Fleming and Dottie Cocker, who have 
retired from serving this past year, for their many years of service. 
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The Servers assist in the preparation of services, especially the celebration of the Eucharist 
through a variety of necessary roles; from lighting the candles to ensuring service books are 
in place and the cross is ready. They also assist throughout the service by leading 
processions, serving at the altar, and receiving the gifts at the offertory. Special diocesan 
events require additional roles to be filled and often require extra preparation to assist with 
ordinations and other special Cathedral events. 
 
Being a Server allows for a closer relationship with the liturgy of the service and all Servers 
find it rewarding to be included at this level. At every service, the members of our guild 
serve with humility, care, and attention. They are helpful and considerate and a true gift to 
our congregation as they allow our services to run smoothly. 
 
We are always looking for new members to assist in this ministry. Young people, ten years of 
age and older, and adults of any age are always welcome to join the Servers’ Guild at any 
time during the year. Training is provided. 
 
If anyone is interested in becoming a Server at the Cathedral, please contact myself or the 
Dean.   
 
Thank you to all who faithfully participate in this ministry.  
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Jay Adams, Lay Reader and Head Server 
 

Sidespeople Report 
“Welcome one another, therefore, as Christ has welcomed You, for the glory of God.” 
Romans 15:7 
 
We are a small and dedicated group of parishioners who welcome worshippers to Sunday 
services, answer their questions about the Cathedral, direct them to appropriate seating, 
and assist as necessary. 
 
During the service, we present the elements prior to receiving the offering of the 
congregation and direct communicants to receive the sacrament. When requested, we 
assist at memorial services and other special services. After the service, we generally tidy up, 
turn off lights, and make sure that appropriate doors are locked if no warden is available. 
 
Many thanks to our willing team members who have given their time to help with this 
Ministry over the past year. We also thank Jim McGuckin who often stepped in to do the 
count of the congregation. 
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Many thanks to the clergy for their guidance and support throughout the year and RJ 
Chambers, who has taken on the task of scheduling sidespeople for me, which I really 
appreciate. 
 
We welcomed three new members to our team this year: Leta Gagliardi, Yuen-Man Chan, 
and Karen Capelazo. 
 
If you would like to serve this important Ministry, we would warmly welcome you. Please 
contact Brenda Voyce at 780-487-3210 or brendavoyce@hotmail.com or Doug Cowan at 
780-454-3908. 
 
Respectfully submitted,  
Brenda Voyce 
 

Vision 2020 Report 
This past year, All Saints’ has seen major changes to the building with the Sanctuary renewal 
project. This has opened up our building to give greater room and flexibility for worship and 
visiting performance events. This is an exciting and inspiring project. 
 
Security Audit – This was initially headed up by Ted Huck and then continued with the Dean 
with help from Vision 2020. It involved an assessment of our security, which gave us access 
to a grant. This enabled us to replace and renew all the locks in the Cathedral and office 
areas. A big project that I think we are all enjoying the fobs for the outer doors and one key 
for the inside locks. Another part of the Security Audit recommendations was Safety Training 
for staff and volunteers. This was offered by the City of Edmonton and Edmonton Police.  
 
Address lettering was also added to the south 103 Street windows to make our location 
easier to identify, especially with First Responders in mind. 
 
The 103 Street sidewalk was in a bad state, with a broken and dangerous surface. Thanks to 
contact with our councillor and some nagging city hall, the sidewalk in front of All Saints’ was 
resurfaced. 
 
Heating and cooling – There is ongoing maintenance for the heating: the boiler in the 
basement and the roof units that heat and cool the hall and offices.   
 
Electrical – We have new LED lights along the top of the west wall window in the hall. This 
improves our street appearance and gives us extra security. Additional plugs-ins were 
installed in the hall and improved access to plug-ins for the chapel. 
 
Back lane and back door – This is an ongoing problem for the security of our building and 
for the well-being of unhoused people who spend time there during the night and the day. 
The problem is aggravated by the garbage situation. This is caused by unlocked dumpster 

mailto:brendavoyce@hotmail.com
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bins used by the Starlight Lounge. We are looking at enclosing the backstep to prevent 
access to the space under these steps where people can be in danger. 
 
Sanctuary – To return to the Sanctuary renewal project: It was the Dean and a special 
committee who headed up this project (not Vision 2020). But it is important to make sure 
this major building project is recorded as well as pointing out some of the other aspects: 

• Chapel railing: an additional railing was installed to raise the height of the railing to 
increase security and the feeling of safety when you are up in the chapel. 

• Lighting: is part of the renewal project that is still being worked on. 

• Wall cleaning: as part of the building work, the brick interior walls were cleaned.  

• Banners: The banners came down during the work. Before being reinstalled they 
needed to be vacuum cleaned. This was a big project involving a brave team of 
volunteers. Each banner took six volunteers and one hour to clean. Banners were 
hung on the south wall.  

• Upper north windows: The other important project that is under discussion is the 
replacement of the upper north windows in the cathedral. The main problem with 
these windows is that they are single-pane thickness and therefore let a lot of heat 
escape. We had seen a marked improvement already since the work on the chapel 
windows. With better insulation and properly installed frames, there is increased 
comfort and a decrease in the use of heating energy.   

 
We would like to thank RJ for his help and advice with projects. Also, thanks to Vestry for 
their ideas and guidance for the planning of larger issues and projects. 
 
Many thanks to the members of the Vision 2020 taskforce: Dean Alex Meek, Jay Adams, 
Brian Laver, David Barnum, David Nahirney, and Julia Nelson. 
 
Submitted by, 
Julia Nelson 
 

Diocesan Strategic Plan Update 
The Diocese of Edmonton is currently developing a strategic plan. Last year, each parish 
held an engagement session to discuss the individual needs of each parish. The following 
four pages outline the results of the session held at All Saints’ Cathedral. 
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Treasurer Report and Proposed 2025 Budget 
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